
 

BILL SUMMARY 

1st Session of the 60th Legislature 

 

 Bill No.: HB 1005 

 Version:  FA1 

 Request Number:  13073 

 Author: Rep. Munson 

 Date: 3/11/2025 

 Impact: SOK:  
                                                                         FY26: $3,028,283 Decrease to motor vehicle collections 

                                                                                    FY27: $4,542,425 Decrease to motor vehicle collections 

 

Research Analysis 

 

The floor substitute to HB 1005 modifies and expands the requirements for proof of identity for 

voters in elections. 

 

Key provisions include: 

• Amends the definition of proof of identity to specify that it must satisfy all applicable 

requirements; 

• Provides a temporary exception for voter identification cards for elections held prior to 

January 1, 2027; 

• Requires that for elections conducted on or after January 1, 2027, all voters must present 

proof of identity that meets the full requirements; 

• Tasks Service Oklahoma with developing and providing a free photo identification card 

to meet the voter identification requirements by January 1, 2027; 

• Directs the Chief Executive Officer of Service Oklahoma to consult with the Secretary of 

the State Election Board to develop the photo identification card; 

• States that the proof of identity requirements outlined in the bill will also apply to voters 

appearing at in-person absentee voting sites;  

• Removes the issuance and replacement fees for REAL ID Noncompliant ID cards issued 

to inmates and removes the issuance and renewal fees for REAL ID Compliant ID Card; 

and 

• Authorizes the Secretary of the State Election Board to promulgate rules and procedures 

necessary to implement the requirements of this section. 

 

CHANGES IN THE FLOOR SUBSTITUTE VERSION FROM THE INTRODUCED: 

 

The floor substitute version adds in language that removes certain fees for REAL ID 

Noncompliant ID Cards issued to inmates and REAL ID Compliant ID Cards.  

 

Prepared By: Keana Swadley 

 

Fiscal Analysis 

 

The floor amendment to HB 1005 requires all non-compliant identification cards to be issued and 

replaced free of charge starting on November 1, 2025. Service Oklahoma anticipates a 

substantial increase in the number of ID replacements and original issuances. Ultimately, the 

precise fiscal impact may vary depending on the exact increase in demand, which is currently 

unknown. Applying this amendment to known data from 2024, the cost breakdown would be as 

follows: 



 

 

 
 

Using this methodology, Service Oklahoma (SOK) anticipates an FY-26 fiscal impact of 

approximately $3,028,283 and $4,542,425 in FY-27. Note that only the language in the 

amendment was used for purposes of this fiscal impact and was estimated separately from the 

language in the original measure. 

 

Prepared By: Zach Lein, House Fiscal Staff 

 

Other Considerations 

 

None. 
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